Minutes of MEETING of ELSTOW PARISH COUNCIL held on Tuesday 10th January 2017 at 7.30pm in the Committee Room of Elstow Playing Field Hall.

PRESENT:- Parish Councillors, Mrs. Anderson (Chair), Mrs. Wignall, Mr. Allison, Mrs Bell, Mr. Miles, Mr. Carr, Mr. Hare (Vice Chair), the Clerk Mrs. Barnicoat, and one member of the public.
1.   WELCOME BY CHAIRMAN AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE TO BE RECEIVED:- Parish Councillor Bob Lammin and Richard Fitzmaurice had sent apologies for absence along with Borough Councillor Tim Hill, which were accepted.
2.
DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL AND PREJUDICIAL INTEREST: - There were no declarations of interest received for the meeting.

3.
OPEN FORUM:-
It was asked if the Clerk could make a request for speedwatch signs in the parish as it was felt they would be a further deterrent to speeding. 

4.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:-
The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 15th November, which had been circulated, were approved by those present and signed by the Chair. 

5.        MATTERS ARISING:-
The Clerk had sent to the Officer the Council's support to the parking restrictions along West End agreed at the last meeting.

The Clerk has received further confirmation the release of the Section 106 monies of £8k will be in the Council's bank, and it was noted they had been received.

The Clerk had submitted the Council's concerns to the parliamentary boundary review.

The Clerk had done a service check and Abbeyfields is super fast broadband enabled so no further action to betaken following the BT communication discussed at the last meeting.  It was detailed the feedback that Cllr. Hill had given to this noting that not all properties on Abbeyfields are superfast broadband enabled, however, they are on a list of works to be done.

The barb wire by the former Abbey school is still dangerous it was noted so the Clerk to report again.

The broken fence along Medbury Lane is still not repaired which is located by the road name sign, so the Clerk to report again as this has previously been reported but no action taken.
All other items to be covered during the meeting.
6. POLICE REPORT:-
Cllr. Miles had attended the recent rural police crime conference event in December, with the presentation circulated to all Councillors.  The Police Crime Commissioner newsletter is also being circulated monthly along with the monthly crime statistics.  
Cllr. Allison arrived at this point of the meeting
7.
BEDFORD BOROUGH COUNCILLOR REPORT:- 
Cllr. Hill's report had been circulated to all ahead of the meeting.  Councillors asked for an update regarding the recent meetings relating to the retail units at Abbeyfields.  Cllr. Bell gave an update which highlighted there stills is uncertainty regarding when the retail units will be built and when the potential occupier will go into the unit.  This clarity is being obtained Cllr. Bell confirmed.  The Clerk was asked to locate the last planning application for this site.

At this point of the meeting PC Edward Brett joined the meeting to detail Operation Mitchim which is currently being undertaken locally.  The Council detailed the certain areas of drug dealing in the village and their concern regarding the spate of burglaries in the village which PC Brett assured would be fed back to PC Crozier.  There has been speed enforcement carried out in the parish twice recently, since the last meeting along Progress Way and no one was found to be going above the speed limit.  The contact for the relevant police team was noted to be:
 communitynorthcentralbedsnorth@bedfordshire.pnn.police.uk
It was raised that drink drivers leaving the Red Lion are an ongoing issue and the request for Speedwatch deterrent signs was made directly to PC Brett.  It was also detailed that Sergeant Clare Thomas has been appointed as the lead to the rural policing team.
The Council thanked PC Brett for his time and he took leave at this point of the meeting.     

8.
FINANCE MATTERS:-
a) To receive further clarification regarding the external audit feedback and to review Responsible Financial Officer role – the Clerk had circulated the direct response from HMRC to Wilstead parish Council for all Councillors to view.  The Council agreed that they were happy with the latest copy of advice received so had no wish to change the engagement of a company to provide a service.

It was also noted that the external auditor had been changed and a new appointment made for 2017/18 through to 2021/22.
The Council agreed to review their Responsible Officer role with it being agreed that Cllr. Hare undertake this role going forwards, resolution passed.

b) Financial analysis review - The Clerk had circulated an actual against budgeted analysis of the expenditure for the year to date, the Council reviewed and noted that for the year 2016/17 all items within budget, so no concerns.  It was asked could the Council have a more direct comparison of actual against budget on the main spreadsheet that is circulated.  The Clerk to update.

It was suggested that the Clerk write to the insurance company who dealt with the bus shelter claim some years ago, putting them on notice for the excess amount owed to the Parish Council.  The Clerk to investigate.

c) To review clerking services - the service provider, Barnicoat Ltd, had circulated to all Councilors a summary document regarding service provided and level of fees.  The Clerk left the meeting for this item, on return, it was confirmed that the fees had been accepted by the Council which would start from April 2017 with a fixed price for two years, resolution passed.

d) To review and agree a budget and precept for the Council for 2017/18 – the proposed budget for consideration including calculation of the estimated carried forward figure, ahead of the meeting.  The documents were talked through and discussed as Councilors were mindful of the current financial climate and aware that the Borough Council may reduce the number of services they provide.  It was also noted the changes to the precept base due to national changes to council tax calculations, which meant it would be the last year the Parish Council would be eligible for a Council Tax Support Grant.  It was unanimously agreed that the precept becomes £15,000, with a request for financial assistance as offered by the Borough Council, resolution passed.  This would result in a reduction per Band D property equivalent contribution.  The Clerk to submit the precept request form within the required timescale.

The Council reviewed and approved the budget for 2017/18.

e) Invoices to be paid - The presented invoices was: Barnicoat Ltd for November and December £1114.72 it was unanimously agreed to pay this.

9.    PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT: -
a) Update regarding the ongoing discussions with Carey Homes and Borough Council officers regarding the transfer of the War Memorial – there had been a site meeting before Christmas with he Conservation Officer and some Parish Councillors.  The Officer was to take feedback back to the developer so a resolution could be reached.  The colour of the stone as well as the level of the current slabs were the two areas of concern raised at the meeting.  The Clerk was asked to follow up what the developers feedback had been.
The Council had been notified of the new postal addresses for the old lower school building.

b) Other planning matters – the Clerk had submitted the comments from the last meeting, it was noted that 16/0301/S73A erection of 1.8m high feather board boundary fence (development already carried out) at 8 Melrose Drive, there was no decision on the application to date.
10. VILLAGE MATTERS:
a) Consideration of contribution to be made to a new bench on the Green – the Clerk was asked to seek a quotation from the contractor who had recently undertaken the noticeboard refurbishment to provide a price for the benches to be re varnished.  The Clerk had sought clarification from the local authority and the insurance provider regarding the requirements relating to a suitable bench installation.  The Clerk was asked to investigate more bench bench options looking at a mid-high range price bench for circulation to Councillors.

b) Community Asset transfer application for land at rear of Old Lower School – this is ongoing.
c) Village website next steps discussion – the Clerk had followed up asking that it is compatible with mobile technology, and had been supporting the handover of the site directly.  The local authority had been contacted regarding the transfer of the website and they were checking with Project Involve directly on how this can be achieved.  The Clerk had circulated some website hosting options available and the Council felt that the backup of the site still needs to be clarified. The Clerk was asked to continue with progressing this handover and seek advice from Wilstead Parish Council on suitable options at the stage regarding website hosting.

e) To discuss the footpath survey latest – this is the follow up item from the last meeting where Cllr. Wignall had located the original land ownership document for the Medbury Lane lakes, there is more work needed relating to this and Cllr. Wignall agreed to continue to pursue.  The latest ROWIP questionnaire had also been circulated to all Councillors and feedback welcome to this consultation.  The Clerk was asked to resend the link to Cllr. Miles who would complete on behalf of the Parish Council.

e) Community governance review update relating to the parish – there had been a summary document produced in relation to this agenda item as there were so many different email communications relating to this subject.  There needed to be clarity regarding if the local authority were receiving Section 106 monies for the development and the involvement of the Parish Council in these discussions.

In terms of the Council now understanding their were no developer contributions attached to the land the Council agreed the area of land the care home is located on would be better placed within Wixams parish.  The Clerk to feed this back and seek a copy of the Section 106 agreement of the care home for information.

f) To discuss the Pill box located in Elstow – Cllr. Miles had circulated a helpful supporting document for this important historical feature of the parish.  The Council were supportive that it needs preserving and Cllr. Miles is in the process of establishing the ownership with an application for the feature to be listed.  Councillors thanked Cllrs. Miles and Carr for their hard work on this local asset to the parish.

g) Other village matters – the Council agreed that the Clerk should request hard copies of the electoral register from the local authority.  The Council agreed to apply for a transparency fund grant which the Clerk would follow up on given the need to develop a new website.

The local authority budget consultation had been circulated to all Councillors for comment and it was noted there is expected to be a local healthcare review consultation shortly looking at the parish.

11.
PLAY AREA ROMSEY WAY:-
There was no update for the meeting.

12.  CORRESPONDANCE:-
NALC Events Bulletin emails

CPRE Campaign email updates

Age Partnership email promoting services

BBC Planning weekly list email 

Online playgrounds promotional information 

Communications regarding the village website 

Copied into various communications Cllr Hill has sent to Officers 
ERTA Voluntary Transport email 
Communications regarding parliamentary consistency boundary review 

Clarification and enquiries relating to the community governance review 

Numerous communications regarding War Memorial area, and Conservation Officer 

November and December crime statistics 

BBC email regarding carriageway surfacing of Lynn Close 

Confirmation of PC planning response submitted and request for the response to be sent in PDF format going forwards 

BATPC Transparency Fund Drop In information 

Circulation about attempted burglary in Romsey Way

BBC the place to grow email 

Confirmation of boundary commission consultation response submitted 

Barton and Royle Homes Turvey information on the almshouses 

Dangerous items along by the Brook raised as a concern 

Elstow Brook clearance updated received from Tim Hill 

BBC Electoral Register copies available to the PC 

Paul Messam has made contact so I have his details for future newsletter publications

BATPC email regarding external auditor changes and the new appointments 

Information on local healthcare review which includes Elstow 

BBC email regarding orange sack distribution 

BBC letter regarding local school expansions 

BBC email regarding changes to Parish Responses for planning 

Request for Covanta banners to be placed in the parish

Information circulated by Benita relating to the Oxford to Cambridge corridor and about Medbury Lakes ownership 

Communication with Officer regarding the release of the CIL £8k monies 

BATPC Bugle 

PCC newsletter 

BBC Budge consultation

BBC ROWIP questionnaire 

Email from BBC regarding the Old Lower School postal addresses 

BBC Precept calculations

BBC Discretionary Rate Relief public consultation 

Police rural conference presentations 
13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING: - Tuesday 14th February 2017 at 7.30pm, meeting closed 9.55pm




Signed  ...............................            

 Dated    ...............................



